

Journal of British Studies 59 (July 2020): 463-494. doi:10.1017/jbr.2020.40

© The North American Conference on British Studies, 2020. This is an Open Access article, distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives licence (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/), which permits non-commercial re-use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is unaltered and is properly cited. The written permission of Cambridge University Press must be obtained for commercial re-use or in order to create a derivative work

# Edmund Burke and the First Stuart Revolution

# Philip Connell 💿

Abstract This essay reconsiders the character and significance of Edmund Burke's attitude to the seventeenth-century civil wars and interregnum. Burke may have venerated the "revolution principles" of 1688–89 over those of the 1640s, not least in the *Reflec*tions on the Revolution in France in which he notoriously compares English dissenting radicals to regicidal Puritans. Yet his response to the first Stuart revolution is more complex than has commonly been allowed and is closely bound up with Burke's earlier parliamentary career as a prominent member of the Rockingham Whig connection. The revival of an anti-Stuart idiom within the extra-parliamentary opposition of the 1760s, together with the mounting conflict with the North American colonies, gave renewed prominence to the memory of the civil wars within English political discourse. The Rockinghamites attempted to exploit this development-without compromising their own, more conservative reading of seventeenth-century history-but they were also its victims. In the years that followed, Burke and his colleagues were repeatedly identified by their political opponents with the spirit of Puritan rebellion and Cromwellian usurpation. These circumstances provide a new perspective on Burke's interpretation of the nation's revolutionary past; they also offer important insights into his writings and speeches in response to the French Revolution.

ike any observant reader of Edmund Burke's Reflections on the Revolution in France, James Gillray quickly realized that many of Burke's most provocative conclusions derived from his interpretation of English political and constitutional history. These latter subjects were accordingly given center stage in Gillray's satirical interpretation of the work, which appeared just a few weeks after the publication of the Reflections and which remains perhaps the best-known visual response to Burke's text (figure 1). Gillray's Smelling out a Rat depicts an outsized Burkean proboscis, surmounted by giant spectacles, discovering the intrigues of the homegrown "Atheistical-Revolutionist" Richard Price, whose 1789 sermon to the Revolution Society in London's Old Jewry was the target of sustained pejorative commentary in the Reflections. Price and his audience had of course been commemorating the anniversary of the "Glorious Revolution" of 1688, which he treated as a precedent for recent events in America and France. In Gillray's print, however, Price sits beneath a depiction of Charles I's execution in 1649, within a gilded frame inscribed "the Glory of Great Britain." The clear allusion is to Burke's allegation that "these gentlemen of the Old Jewry, in all their reasonings on the Revolution of 1688, have a revolution which happened in England about forty years before,

Philip Connell is a reader in literature and history at the University of Cambridge and a fellow of Selwyn College. He is grateful to colleagues at Cambridge and to conference audiences in Florida and Oxford for their comments and advice. Please direct any correspondence to pjc1007@cam.ac.uk.



Figure 1—James Gillray, Smelling out a Rat; or The Atheistical Revolutionist Disturbed in his Midnight Calculations (London, 3 December 1790), British Museum (hereafter BM) Sat. 7686.

and the late French revolution, so much before their eyes, and in their hearts, that they are constantly confounding all the three together. It is necessary that we should separate what they confound."<sup>1</sup>

Burke advances this claim repeatedly in the first part of the *Reflections*, chiefly through an unflattering comparison of Price with Hugh Peters, the notorious Cromwellian preacher and regicidal apologist. Price's sermon on 1688 responded to his own revolutionary age with a culminating *nunc dimittis*, "*for my eyes have seen thy salvation*."<sup>2</sup> His inspiration, Burke mischievously insinuated, was in fact Peters's identical scriptural invocation in response to the trial of Charles I.<sup>3</sup> Price's text "differs only in place and time, but agrees perfectly with the spirit and letter of the rapture of 1648."<sup>4</sup>

Burke's references in the *Reflections* to the civil wars and interregnum—the first Stuart revolution, as it may be designated in contradistinction to that of 1688 thus invite explanation in terms of his growing hostility to the radical dissent of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Edmund Burke, *Reflections on the Revolution in France*, ed. J. C. D. Clark (Stanford, 2001), [21]. Bracketed page references are to the pagination of the first edition of the *Reflections* (1790), as provided by Clark.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Richard Price, A Discourse on the Love of our Country [...] (London, 1789), 49.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Luke 2:29–32 ("Lord, now lettest thou thy servant depart in peace, according to thy word: / For mine eyes have seen thy salvation, / Which thou hast prepared before the face of all people; / A light to lighten the Gentiles, and the glory of thy people Israel." King James Version); Burke, *Reflections*, [97–98].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Burke, *Reflections*, [98]; Sollom Emlyn, ed., *A Complete Collection of State-Trials*, 2nd ed., 6 vols. (London, 1730), 2:363; John Faulkner, "Burke's Perception of Richard Price," in *The French Revolution Debate in English Literature and Culture*, ed. Lisa Plummer Crafton (Westport, 1997), 1–25.

Price and his unitarian allies. Burke's alarm at Price's political and religious principles, it has been argued, led him to revive and reapply long-standing anti-Puritan prejudices, exemplified in David Hume's identification of the "fanatical spirit" of the 1640s as a solvent for "every moral and civil obligation."<sup>5</sup> But Burke's critique of English dissent in the Reflections can also be understood to have application to contemporary France. And, in this case, the secular revolutionary ideology of the philosophes reveals a paradoxical affinity with the seditious tendency of seventeenthcentury religious enthusiasts. The spiritual self-sufficiency of the Protestant zealot, Burke seems to imply, finds its modern correlative in the autarchic faculty of Enlightenment reason and its iconoclastic refashioning of inherited laws and institutions.<sup>6</sup> As the most authoritative recent overview of Burke's political thought has argued, the "Reflections, faced with a resurgence of the attitudes of the 1640s, was Burke's response to what he saw as the specious illumination of fanatics," albeit repackaged for the eighteenth century by the "false prophets of enlightenment."<sup>7</sup> The modernity of the French experience, its break from previous revolutionary "scripts," continues to offer a powerful explanatory framework for historians of 1789.<sup>8</sup> By contrast, Burke's insistent recourse to mid-seventeenth-century precedent appears to ground his understanding of the French Revolution in the atavistic categories of regicidal rebellion and Puritan enthusiasm.

Yet the civil wars and interregnum also possessed a more proximate significance for Burke, which bore directly upon the ideological identity of his own party. This, at least, is the implication of another, less familiar visual satire on the controversy sparked by the Reflections, James Sayers's Mr. Burke's Pair of Spectacles for Short Sighted Politicians, which appeared in May 1791 (figure 2). Sayers's technical deficiencies as a draughtsman have tended to obscure the conceptual sophistication of his work: Mr. Burke's Pair of Spectacles is in fact an ingenious response not just to Burke but also to Gillray's Smelling out a Rat. The spectacles that feature so prominently in the earlier print are now redirected at Burke's opposition colleagues, Charles James Fox and Richard Brinsley Sheridan, revealing a scene of both constitutional subversion and unsettled temporal perspective. In Gillray's work, Charles I's executioner remains firmly within the realm of historical representation; here, however, he is reanimated in the form and posture of Fox, whose axe (inscribed with "Rights of Man") is directed at the base of a British oak hung with the emblems of crown, church, and nobility. The resultant sense of historical dislocation is further accentuated by the fact that, while Fox wears a French cocked hat, the rest of his dress is suggestively Cromwellian.<sup>9</sup> At the bottom right of the scene, the skeleton of the recently

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> David Hume, *The History of England*, new ed., corr., 8 vols. (London, 1778), 6:486; John Seed, *Dissenting Histories: Religious Division and the Politics of Memory in Eighteenth-Century England* (Edinburgh, 2008), 160–81.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> J. G. A. Pocock, "Edmund Burke and the Redefinition of Enthusiasm: The Context as Counter-Revolution," in *The French Revolution and the Creation of Modern Political Culture*, ed. Keith Michael Baker et al., 4 vols. (Oxford, 1987–1994), 3:19–43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Richard Bourke, *Empire and Revolution: The Political Life of Edmund Burke* (Princeton, 2015), 700.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> See further, Keith Michael Baker and Dan Edelstein, eds., *Scripting Revolutions: A Historical Approach to the Comparative Study of Revolutions* (Stanford, 2015).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Frederic George Stephens and M. Dorothy George, *Catalogue of Political and Personal Satires in the Department of Prints and Drawings in the British Museum*, 11 vols. (London, 1870–1954), 6:789–90; Nicholas K. Robinson, *Edmund Burke: A Life in Caricature* (New Haven, 1996), 152.



Figure 2—James Sayers, Mr. Burke's Pair of Spectacles for Short-Sighted Politicians (London, 12 May 1791), BM Sat. 7858

deceased Price rises from the grave, ironically accompanied by the text of the *nunc dimittis*, "Lord now lettest thy Servant depart in Peace." Parodying the conventions of early modern figure painting, Price assumes here a marginal, mediating role: his

eyeless sockets, directed out at the viewer, implicitly invite us to view the scene instead through Burke's more luridly prophetic lenses. The dissenting minister's ghastly reanimation thus enforces Sayers's larger implication that, if the spirit of the great rebellion is come again, it is in the form of both radical nonconformity and opposition Whiggism.

This was by no means the first occasion on which Fox had been cast as a Cromwellian usurper (and we shall have cause to return to Sayers's work in this respect). Its immediate context, however, was the dramatic break between Burke and Fox. The end of their friendship, "violently and publicly dissolved," presaged the disintegration of the parliamentary opposition and thereby assumed a central role in the mythology of nineteenth-century Whiggism.<sup>10</sup> The iconography of Sayers's print might indeed seem to anticipate Lord Acton's later judgment that the Whig party "has a double pedigree, and traces its descent on the one hand through Fox, Sidney, and Milton to the Roundheads, and on the other through Burke, Somers, and Selden to the old English lawyers. Between these two families, there was more matter for civil war than between Cromwell and King Charles."<sup>11</sup> As a genealogy of party, this account must now seem at best reductive, but it catches the centrality of the Stuart era to the ideological self-conception of the age.<sup>12</sup> Whig historians of the nineteenth century were unembarrassed both in tracing their party back (at least) as far as the parliamentary opposition to Charles I and in regarding the breach between Fox and Burke as a great schism in the historical transmission of liberal principles.<sup>13</sup> The dissensions within the Whig party of the early 1790s were conducted at a comparable pitch of historical awareness. Fox himself had no great sympathy for Cromwell but frequently owned his attachment to seventeenthcentury "patriots" such as Russell, Sidney, and those "who had first taken up arms against Charles 1st."14 No doubt Burke had participated, along with Fox, in the Whig Club's standing toast to "The Cause for which HAMPDEN bled in the Field, and SYDNEY on the Scaffold" (he formally resigned his membership in February 1793).<sup>15</sup> But his profound commitment to constitutional liberty led him to venerate

<sup>14</sup> Fox to Holland, 28 July 1795, *Memorials and Correspondence of Charles James Fox*, ed. John Russell, 4 vols. (London, 1853–1857), 3:115; Charles James Fox, *A History of the Early Part of the Reign of James the Second* (London, 1808), 18; William Cobbett, ed., *Parliamentary History of England, from the Earliest Period to the Year 1803* (hereafter *CPH*), 36 vols. (London, 1806–1820), 28:col. 868 (27 May 1790); L. G. Mitchell, *Charles James Fox* (Oxford, 1992), 127; Blair Worden, *Roundhead Reputations: The English Civil Wars and the Passions of Posterity* (London, 2001), 175.

<sup>15</sup> Whig Club, instituted in May, 1784 [...] ([London], [1786]), 13. Burke joined the club in February 1785 (Whig Club, 28). For his resignation, see Edmund Burke, *Correspondence*, ed. Thomas W. Copeland

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> [Thomas Babington Macaulay], "Warren Hastings," *Edinburgh Review* 74 (October 1841): 160–255, at 248; Frank O'Gorman, *The Whig Party and the French Revolution* (London, 1967), 65–69.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> [John Emerich Dalberg, first Baron Acton], review of Frederick Arnold, *The Public Life of Lord Macaulay, Home and Foreign Review* 2 (January 1863): item 45, 257–60, at 258.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> On which see John Burrow, A Liberal Descent: Victorian Historians and the English Past (Cambridge, 1981), 11–21; Timothy Lang, The Victorians and the Stuart Heritage: Interpretations of a Discordant Past (Cambridge, 1995).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Henry Richard Vassall, Lord Holland, *Memoirs of the Whig party during my time*, 2 vols. (London, 1852–1854), 1:4–13; Thomas Erskine May, *The Constitutional History of England since the accession of George the Third*, 1760–1860, 2 vols. (London, 1861–1863) 2:29–32. Such accounts were answered, of course, by the (belated) fabrication of a "conservative" Burke: see Emily Jones, *Edmund Burke and the Invention of Modern Conservatism*, 1830–1914 (Oxford, 2017).

#### 468 CONNELL

not the seventeenth-century heroes of patriot myth but the Junto Whigs, including John, Lord Somers, who had secured the settlement of 1688–89 and whose "old Whig" principles Burke quoted at length in response to his critics.<sup>16</sup> Burke's vindication of the Glorious Revolution, in opposition to events in France, was thus also an implicit disavowal of those varieties of Whiggism more congenial not only to the language of abstract rights but also to a broader and potentially radicalized vision of seventeenth-century history. These "new Whigs," he warned, risked sacrificing the true revolution principles of 1688 to the metaphysical chimeras of radical dissenters and seditious levelers.

The legacy of the Stuart revolutions clearly played a significant role in the shaping of Whig identities during the later eighteenth century and beyond. Our understanding of Burke's contribution to this process has been considerably advanced by the editorial reconstruction and ongoing scholarly exegesis of his long and various career as a writer and parliamentary orator.<sup>17</sup> But while a number of previous studies have demonstrated the enduring centrality of the Williamite revolution to Burke's ideological self-conception, we lack a comparably sustained investigation of his attitudes to the civil wars and interregnum.<sup>18</sup> Such neglect might seem justified. The parliamentary connection to which Burke allied himself in the mid-1760s, and to which he professed loyalty until the end of his life, was self-consciously composed of those "great Whig-Families" who viewed themselves as guardians of the 1688-89 settlement, "that interest which had brought about the revolution."<sup>19</sup> And what made this latter revolution "glorious" for establishment Whigs was in large part its differences from the experience of 1640-1660, of civil war, regicide, Puritan zeal, and military usurpation. The Reflections has indeed frequently been understood as a locus classicus of such attitudes to seventeenth-century history. Nevertheless, it is argued here both that the first Stuart revolution played a more complex role in Burke's political consciousness than is often assumed, and that this aspect of his thought can be fully understood only by a sustained consideration of his public career in the decades preceding the 1790s.

These suggestions can claim some initial plausibility from Burke's Irish background, which left him with an enduring and peculiarly heightened sensitivity to the political and religious legacies of the seventeenth century, "those terrible,

et al., 10 vols. (Cambridge, 1958–1978), 7:353–55; for its circumstances, see Declaration of the Whig Club (February, 1793), Portland (Welbeck) PwF 33, Nottingham University Library.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Writings and Speeches of Edmund Burke, ed. Paul Langford et al., 9 vols. (Oxford, 1981–2015) (hereafter W&S), 4:409–28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> In addition to the now completed *W*&S, see especially Bourke, *Empire and Revolution*; Jonathan Clark, introduction to Burke, *Reflections*; and David Bromwich, *The Intellectual Life of Edmund Burke:* From the Sublime and the Beautiful to American Independence (Cambridge, MA, 2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> On 1688, see Ben Taylor, "Reflections on the Revolution in England: Edmund Burke's Uses of 1688," *History of Political Thought* 35, no. 1 (January 2014): 91–120; Peter J. Stanlis, *Edmund Burke: The Enlightenment and Revolution* (New Brunswick, 1991), 216–54; and the essays by George Watson and Russell Kirk in *Edmund Burke: Appraisals and Reappraisals*, ed. Daniel E. Ritchie (New Brunswick, 1990).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Newcastle to Devonshire, 11 August 1763, British Library (hereafter BL) Add. MS 32950, fol. 68r; William Cavendish, *The Devonshire Diary: Memoranda on State of Affairs, 1759–1762*, ed. Peter D. Brown and Karl W. Schweizer (London, 1982), 54; see also Devonshire to Rockingham, 30 August 1763, R1/ 382, Wentworth Woodhouse Muniments (hereafter WWM), Sheffield City Archives and Local Studies Library; Frank O'Gorman, *The Rise of Party in England: The Rockingham Whigs, 1760–82* (London, 1975), 228–29, 267.

confiscatory, and exterminatory periods."20 Some such description, as Burke was well aware, could legitimately be applied not only to the history of Cromwellian invasion and "settlement" but also to the Irish Catholic experience of the 1690s.<sup>21</sup> It is well established that Burke maintained a keen interest in scholarly and polemical representations of seventeenth-century Irish history and what he regarded as its "most important part," the period surrounding the rebellion of 1641.<sup>22</sup> His sympathetic attitude to revisionist treatments of the rebellion by Catholic scholars informed his enduring support for reform of the Irish penal laws and his broader disdain for the varieties of Protestant intolerance.<sup>23</sup> But Burke's historical sensibilities, and his adopted political vocabulary, were also those of an anglicized Whig, at a time when the lessons of the English revolutionary past were acquiring new meaning and application. Burke entered Parliament in the mid-1760s as the defender of a patrician and exclusive parliamentary corps, the self-appointed custodians of "revolution principles." Yet his defense of that body took place within a larger and rapidly expanding political ecology, in which historical representations of the seventeenth century played a volatile and divisive role.

Those divisions were quickened by the accession of George III in 1760. Despite the new monarch's ambition to bury party divisions, his hostility to the continued hegemony of old-corps Whiggery and perceived receptivity to some form of "Tory" principles contributed to a revival and intensification of partisan rhetoric.<sup>24</sup> It had always been possible for court and opposition Whigs alike to excoriate the memory of the Stuart dynasty, but until the mid-eighteenth century such language drew much of its strength and legitimacy from a Jacobite threat largely extrinsic to parliamentary political culture. Now, however, opposition argument set itself against the threatened return of "Stuart-tyranny" at the heart of government.<sup>25</sup> Such language was increasingly familiar in the opposition press of the 1760s, betraying a new sensitivity to the polemical uses of English history within incipient forms of popular political organization and expression. And just as 1688 provided a "dissident legacy" in the hands of radicals and reformers, so the events of the mid-seventeenth century yielded a richly contestable historical resource for the political culture of the later Georgian period, including, in Kathleen Wilson's words, "a sustained effort to reinvent the events of the Civil War and Revolution as part of a legitimate indigenous radical tradition."<sup>26</sup>

<sup>20</sup> Edmund Burke, "Letter to Richard Burke" (post 19 February 1792), in W&S, 9:656. See also Luke Gibbons, *Edmund Burke and Ireland: Aesthetics, Politics, and the Colonial Sublime* (Cambridge, 2003), 156–62; Seán Patrick Donlan, "The 'Genuine Voice of Its Records and Monuments'? Edmund Burke's 'Interior History of Ireland," in *Edmund Burke's Irish Identities*, ed. Seán Patrick Donlan (Dublin, 2006), 69–101. <sup>21</sup> W&S, 9:613–16; cf. W&S, 9:444; Conor Cruise O'Brien, *The Great Melody: A Thematic Biography* 

and Commented Anthology of Edmund Burke, corr. ed. (London, 1993), 480-1.

<sup>22</sup> Burke to Richard Burke, 20 March 1792, *Correspondence*, 6:105; some of Burke's research into the background of the rebellion survives as BkP 27/19–37, WWM; on the consequences of 1641, see esp. BkP 27/30, WWM.

<sup>23</sup> John C. Weston, "Edmund Burke's Irish History: A Hypothesis," *Publications of the Modern Language Association of America* 77, no. 4 (September 1962): 397–403; Sora Sato, *Edmund Burke as Historian: War, Order and Civilization* (Cham, 2018), 151–89.

<sup>24</sup> John Brewer, Party Ideology and Popular Politics at the Accession of George III (Cambridge, 1976), 39–54.

<sup>25</sup> A Letter from Albemarle Street to the Cocoa-Tree (London, 1764), 6.

<sup>26</sup> Kathleen Wilson, "A Dissident Legacy: Eighteenth Century Popular Politics and the Glorious Revolution," in *Liberty Secured? Britain before and after 1688*, ed. J. R. Jones (Stanford, 1992), 299–334; Wilson, *The Sense of the People: Politics, Culture and Imperialism in England, 1715–1785* (Cambridge, 1995), 215.

#### 470 CONNELL

The challenge for Burke, and his fellow Rockinghamite Whigs, was to harness the new forms of historical literacy generated by the popular politics of the 1760s while reasserting his party's proprietary claim to power and the more conservative reading of the seventeenth century that underwrote it. To these ends, his early political writings and speeches were forced to engage, often somewhat uneasily, with a larger historical narrative of resistance to Stuart despotism, stretching back from the Williamite revolution to the more compromised terrain of the civil wars. The difficulties of such an undertaking were only intensified by the looming confrontation with America, which was widely understood, on all sides of the conflict, with reference to seventeenth-century precedent. But the polemical uses of the civil wars and interregnum within English political argument were sustained well beyond the conclusion of the American war, with particularly significant consequences for Burke and his parliamentary colleagues. His invocations of the first Stuart revolution in the Reflections on the Revolution in France are, as a result, more various in their motivation than has often been assumed; nor can they adequately be understood without an appreciation of his party's shifting reputation within the popular political discourse of the preceding years.

I

The most important publication of Burke's early parliamentary career, Thoughts on the Cause of the Present Discontents, appeared in April 1770. This work would eventually achieve canonical status as a principled defense of party, but its immediate purpose was shaped by the dramatic events surrounding the Middlesex elections of 1768-69, in which the convicted libeler and anti-ministerial provocateur John Wilkes was returned to Parliament in three successive contests and repeatedly disqualified by the Commons from taking his seat. Burke wrote against the backdrop of a concerted petitioning campaign by Wilkes's supporters, popular disturbances, and the collapse of the Grafton ministry. The Present Discontents set out to exploit this state of affairs in order to advance the claims of Burke's party to political office. It was, the reviews declared, "a composition visibly framed in the ROCKINGHAM SCHOOL," a judgment that accurately reflected both the circumstances of its composition and the tendency of its argument.<sup>27</sup> Burke had worked closely with his colleagues over the previous weeks to produce a document that would give "the Publick in general . . . a fair state of our Principles," while providing an unanswerable indictment of the court's secret influence and a bold defense of the Rockinghamites as the natural party of government.<sup>28</sup>

That defense was predicated on a perceived continuity with "the great connexion of Whigs in the reign of Q. Anne," in which period, not coincidentally, Burke also saw perfected the constitutional settlement of 1688–89.<sup>29</sup> These claims were

<sup>29</sup> W&S, 2:316.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Review of *Thoughts on the Cause of the Present Discontents*, *Critical Review* 29 (April 1770): item 11, 303–10, at 310; cf. Burke to Richard Shackleton, 6 May 1770, *Correspondence*, 2: 136.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Rockingham to Portland, 5 December 1769, PwF 9023, Nottingham University Library; see also George Savile to Rockingham [ca. 2 December 1769], R1/1249, WWM; Rockingham to Burke, 15 October, 3 November 1769, *Correspondence*, 2:92, 104.

quickly seized on by hostile commentators, for whom Burke was little better than an apologist for oligarchy. "A system of corruption began at the very period of the Revolution," charged Catharine Macaulay, and the storied resistance to James II produced merely "a mode of tyranny more agreeable to the interests of the Aristocratic faction."<sup>30</sup> Burke's argument undoubtedly drew on a nostalgic vision of the Whig party in the decades after 1688. But it also turned on the invocation of an earlier and less propitious revolutionary moment: "A sullen gloom, and furious disorder, prevail by fits; the nation loses its relish for peace and prosperity, as it did in that season of fullness which opened our troubles in the time of Charles the First. A species of men to whom a state of order would become a sentence of obscurity, are nourished into a dangerous magnitude by the heat of intestine disturbances; and it is no wonder that, by a sort of sinister piety, they cherish, in their turn, the disorders which are the parents of all their consequence."31 Burke's first readers were certainly alert to the pamphlet's "polished" and "elaborate" style, evident here in his recourse to ominously Miltonic diction (crossed with an ironic glance, in the "sentence of obscurity," at the village Hampden and guiltless Cromwell of Gray's *Elegy*).<sup>32</sup> Yet this passage offers more than local literary color. Throughout the Present Discontents, Burke makes repeated minatory reference to the origins of the English civil wars, "the tumult of public revolutions," and the "grievances . . . vindicated on the Stuarts," as distant parallels for the present state of the nation.<sup>33</sup> And in this respect, his text also betrays its sensitivity to the role of seventeenth-century history in contemporary popular political argument.

Early Wilkesite polemic had been characterized by vituperative attacks on the "cursed race of *Stuart*" supposedly embodied in the king's favorite, the Earl of Bute, whose career and possible fate opposition writers frequently compared to those of Strafford and Laud.<sup>34</sup> By the end of the decade, however, such historical precedents could find application to a more pervasive sense of political corruption, seemingly prompted by "Complaints of such an impression, that for the pattern of them, we must go back beyond the Revolution."<sup>35</sup> A series of issues in the later 1760s, with Wilkes and the Middlesex election at their heart, generated a ground-swell of popular interest in English constitutional history, increasingly directed at the nation's revolutionary past as at once a precedent and a warning to the nation. The opposition press of the later 1760s was suffused with allusion to "*Stuartism* in Politicks" and comparisons between Wilkes's treatment and the iniquities of both Charles I and his sons.<sup>36</sup> The campaign in Wilkes's defense culminated in an incendiary remonstrance to the crown from the City of London, which claimed that Wilkes's exclusion was "a deed, more ruinous in its consequences than the levying

<sup>30</sup> Catharine Macaulay, Observations on a Pamphlet [...] (London, 1770), 13, 15.

<sup>32</sup> Critical Review 29 (April 1770): 310; Town and Country Magazine 2 (May 1770): 268; cf. John Milton, Paradise Lost, ed. Thomas Newton, 2 vols. (London, 1749), VI, 696; II, 1001.

<sup>35</sup> A Fair Trial of the Important Question [...] (London, 1769), 241.

<sup>36</sup> Quoted phrase, St James's Chronicle, 31 March–2 April 1768.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> W&S, 2:286.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> W&S, 2:256.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> North Briton, no. 44, 2 April 1763; The History of Prime Ministers and Favourites, in England [...] (London, 1763); [John Butler], Serious Considerations on the Measures of the Present Administration (London, 1763), 19; The Favourite: with a Dedication to my Lord B\*\*\* (London, 1765); Political Register 1 (August 1767): 211.

of ship-money by Charles the First, or the dispensing power assumed by James the Second."<sup>37</sup> The broader motives and attitudes underlying such historical references were, however, neither singular nor straightforward. Wilkes himself was courted by republican Whigs such as the political antiquarian Thomas Hollis, who provided him with prints and editions of seventeenth-century patriot heroes and was reputed, at least, to have awakened Wilkes's genuine enthusiasm for the works of Sidney and Locke.<sup>38</sup> Yet there is something more than unreflective reverence on display in contemporary prints of Wilkes alongside Hampden and Sidney (figure 3). They suggest a knowing appropriation of Whig symbolism in a determinedly new setting, in which the memory of such historical figures at once counterpoints and corroborates Wilkes's celebrity, their iconography assimilated to less deferential and exclusive forms of political communication.<sup>39</sup> The Stuart revolutions were thus remade in the image of Hanoverian popular radicalism and its media technologies. As one account of John Hampden's trial concluded, "The portrait and prints of Hambden and liberty appeared everywhere, while new signs of his picture were placed at every tavern and public house."40 This was "vulgar" Whiggism, to be sure, characterized by a jealous reverence for "ancient and indubitable rights and liberties" and a corresponding antipathy to David Hume's more skeptical understanding of the revolutionary past.<sup>41</sup> But it possessed a sophisticated self-awareness of its own, combining a burgeoning interest in the nation's political and constitutional past with vivid anecdote, the exemplary depiction of character, and a highly developed sense of historical representation as an inherently ideological instrument of extra-parliamentary activism.<sup>42</sup>

For all their patrician prejudices, the Rockinghamites did not stand aloof from these developments. They contributed to the coordination of a nationwide petitioning campaign, in parallel with the activities of more radical, Wilkesite publicists.<sup>43</sup> In Parliament, meanwhile, Burke looked back to the reigns of Charles I and James II to exemplify both "popular passion, popular prejudice" but also "the justest causes of

<sup>37</sup> London Evening Post, 2–5 June, 1770; *A Fair Trial*, 129; *The State of the Nation, as Represented to a Certain Great Personage* (London, 1770), 34; *English Liberty: or, the British Lion Roused* ([London], [1769]), 344–54; cf. *Public Advertiser,* 19 March 1770; *The Annual Register, or, A view of the bistory and politics of the year 1769* (London, 1770), 197; John Horne, *An Oration* [...] *at a Numerous Meeting of the Freeholders of Middlesex* [...] (London [1770]), 33–34.

<sup>38</sup> Hollis Diary, 14 June 1763, MS Eng. 1191, 3: 24, Houghton Library, Harvard University; John Wilkes to Cotes, 25 March 1765, in John Wilkes, *Correspondence*, 5 vols. (London, 1805), 2:195.

<sup>39</sup> John Brewer, "Clubs, Commercialization and Politics," in *The Birth of a Consumer Society: The Commercialization of Eighteenth-Century England*, by Neil McKendrick, John Brewer, and J. H. Plumb (London, 1982), 197–262, at 255–56.

<sup>40</sup> 'Case of the Celebrated Mr. Hambden,' Political Register 4 (March 1769), 157-60, at 160.

<sup>41</sup> "Ancient and indubitable rights and liberties," Middlesex Journal, 4 April 1769. See also Charles Churchill, *The Journey: A Fragment* (London, 1765), 7; Catharine Macaulay, *The History of England*, 8 vols. (London, 1763–1783), 6:viii–x. On "vulgar" Whiggism, see Duncan Forbes, *Hume's Philosophical Politics* (Cambridge, 1975), 125–92.

<sup>42</sup> See further, "Advantages arising from the Study of History," *Freeholder's Magazine* 1 (January 1770), 264–66.

<sup>43</sup> Whateley to Grenville, 7 September 1769, in William James Smith, ed., *Grenville Papers* [...], 4 vols. (London, 1852), 4:445; George Rudé, *Wilkes and Liberty: A Social Study of 1763–1774* (Oxford, 1962), 105–34; W. M. Elofson, *The Rockingham Connection and the Second Founding of the Whig Party, 1768– 1773* (Montreal, 1996), 60–77.



Figure 3-English Liberty Established, or a Mirrour for Posterity (1768), BM.

publick dissatisfaction."44 In doing so, he sought to exploit the popular opposition account of neo-Stuart corruption-the "rough, vulgar common sense" of the City of London's remonstrance, as Burke described it-while reasserting Rockinghamite claims to both political virtue and the historic legacy of Whig liberty.<sup>45</sup> The most significant such attempt, prior to the Present Discontents, was the Sentiments of an English Freeholder (1769) by William Dowdeswell, the leader of the party in the Commons. Dowdeswell defended Wilkes by invoking resistance to the practices of arbitrary government, including ship money and the Star Chamber, in "the times of the first Stuarts."46 But like another Rockinghamite pamphleteer, William Meredith, he also stressed the parallels between the exclusion of Wilkes and the Long Parliament's expulsions of members in 1640–1642. The clear implication was that the Commons was treading the same path that had culminated in Pride's Purge and a military despotism. This was a calculatedly equivocal use of seventeenth-century history, designed at once to appeal to anti-Stuart sentiment and to warn against the political "licentiousness" to which such attitudes had led in the 1640s.<sup>47</sup> The same allusive tendency characterized the speeches of Dowdeswell and Burke in the weeks before the appearance of the Present Discontents, and clearly underlies the claim, in that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Speech on St. George's Fields Massacre, 8 March 1769, BkP 8/71, WWM (reprinted in W&S, 2:224); cf. Henry Cavendish, *Debates of the House of Commons, during the Thirteenth Parliament of Great Britain*, 2 vols. (London, 1841), 1:307.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Commons debate on the City's Remonstrance, 19 March 1770, Egerton MS 221, fol. 266r, BL.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> [William Dowdeswell], *The Sentiments of an English Freeholder* [...] (London, 1769), 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> [Ibid.], 20–21; cf. [William Meredith], *The Question Stated* [...] (London, 1769), 58–59; [William Meredith], *Letter to Dr. Blackstone* [...] (London, 1770), 55–57.

latter work, that the continued exercise of "arbitrary power" risked "*the interposition* of the body of the people itself" in the cause of the constitution.<sup>48</sup>

The Wilkesite press was not blind to such warnings. As John Almon's Political Register satirically ventriloquized Burke's argument, "I see no chance of inducing the King to appoint us to be his ministers, but by hinting, that if he does not, the body of the people may interfere and remedy their own grievances: in other words, we may have a civil war, or another revolution."49 It was the self-interest of the Rockinghamites, rather than their alarmism, to which this writer objected. The imminence of popular resistance to the ministry's "tyrannical conduct" was frequently suggested by its opponents, in both Parliament and the press;<sup>50</sup> Burke himself was widely suspected to be the author of the notorious "Junius" letters, in which the king was explicitly threatened with the fate of delinquent Stuart monarchs.<sup>51</sup> Nevertheless, even as he raised the specter of "furious disorder" under Charles I, Burke stressed that "the circumstances are in a great measure new. We have hardly any land-marks from the wisdom of our ancestors, to guide us."52 Much as he sought to exploit the anti-Stuart prejudices of the Wilkesite press, Burke also claimed a more profound understanding of the past than that "retrospective wisdom, and historical patriotism"53 implicitly identified with the Rockinghamites' great rival for office, the recently ennobled William Pitt, Earl of Chatham.<sup>54</sup> And while the Present Discontents is primarily concerned with domestic politics, Burke's carefully equivocal attitude to the mid-seventeenth century cannot be fully appreciated without reference to the divisions between Chatham and the Rockinghamites on the most significant issue of imperial policy in this period: the nation's deepening confrontation with America.

## П

With the advent of the Stamp Act crisis in 1765, Britain's deteriorating relations with its North American colonies were increasingly understood, by all sides in the controversy, with reference to the internecine conflicts of the mid-seventeenth century. A similar interpretative impulse has, of course, shaped much modern historiography.

<sup>53</sup> W&S, 2:257.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> W&S, 2:311; for parliamentary speeches, see Egerton MS 3711, fol. 62r, BL (Burke, 9 January 1770); Fitzwilliam (Burke) MSS, A.i.39b, Northamptonshire Record Office (hereafter NRO) (Burke, 31 January 1770, reprinted in W&S, 2:234); Egerton MS 221, fol. 241r, BL (Dowdeswell, 19 March 1770); cf. BkP 12/6 (notes on parliamentary incapacitation), WWM.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Political Register 6 (June 1770): 361.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> CPH 16:col. 645 (9 January 1770).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Whisperer, 7 July 1770; Public Advertiser, 19 December 1769; Steve Poole, The Politics of Regicide in England, 1760–1850 (Manchester, 2000), 37; on Burke and Junius, see F. P. Lock, Edmund Burke, 2 vols. (Oxford, 1998–2006), 1:268–69; CPH 16:cols. 1154–55.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> W&S, 2:308; for a similar attempt to distinguish modern corruption from that of Charles I, see Rockingham to Charles Turner, April 1772, R1/1402, WWM.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Brewer, *Party Ideology*, 96–111; Marie Peters, *Pitt and Popularity: The Patriot Minister and London Opinion during the Seven Years' War* (Oxford, 1980). On the widespread Rockinghamite antipathy to Chatham in the later 1760s, see BL Add. MS 35428, fol. 11; for Chatham's response to the *Present Discontents*, see Chatham to Rockingham, 15 November 1770, R1/1327, WWM; Rockingham to Chatham, 15 November 1770, R1/1327, WWM; Rockingham to Chatham, 15 November 1770, R1/1328, WWM.

The extent and significance of the colonial revolutionaries' familiarity with a putative canon of "commonwealth" argument, and their ancestral identification with politically dissident forms of sectarian Protestantism, remain important matters of contention.55 It seems clear, however, that American publicists were willing to seek common cause with English popular radicalism by invoking a shared historical frame of reference. The Boston Sons of Liberty flattered Wilkes on his "perseverance in the good old cause" (perhaps as much in hope as expectation), while Burke's acquaintance, the Virginian Arthur Lee-writing as "Junius Americanus"-likewise sought to yoke colonial grievances with those of Wilkes's supporters, including repeated comparison between ministerial treatment of the Americans and the policies of the "ill-fated" Charles I.<sup>56</sup> From the late 1760s, English radicals similarly began to combine their topical reflections on the "most despotic tyrants of the house of Stuart" with reference to the oppressed Americans laboring under a similarly illiberal imperium.<sup>57</sup> They were answered in kind by their political opponents. "Shall we stay till some Oliver rises up amongst them?" demanded those parliamentarians urging resolution in the face of colonial recalcitrance, while out of doors pamphleteers denounced the Americans as Puritan zealots, possessed by "the same spirit which actuated your ancestors, and kindled the flames of civil war in this country."58 Naturally, such arguments did not accurately reflect the complexities of the situation, not least in respect of the constitutional issues at stake. Apologists for colonial taxation did not tire of pointing out that resistance to Charles I in the 1640s was undertaken in defense of the same parliamentary rights contested by the Americans; nor did they fail to notice the apparent incongruity of colonial appeals to the royal prerogative.<sup>59</sup> Yet the very force of such observations speaks to the centrality of historical argument and allusion within the escalating crisis and the increasingly antagonistic relationship between rival visions of the 1640s. Recourse to seventeenth-century precedent yielded two radically inconsistent historical narratives-of constitutionally sanctioned resistance and lawless rebellion-which, drawing strength from inherited prejudice, both fed upon and contributed to the growing polarization of opinion.

These circumstances raised considerable challenges for the Rockingham administration of 1765–66 and its "plan of moderation" in American affairs.<sup>60</sup> Committing

<sup>55</sup> This issue has been consequential for much scholarship over the past half century, but see especially Bernard Bailyn, *The Ideological Origins of the American Revolution* (1967; Cambridge, MA, 1992); David Hackett Fischer, *Albion's Seed: Four British Folkways in America* (New York, 1985); J. C. D. Clark, *The Language of Liberty, 1660–1832: Political Discourse and Social Dynamics in the Anglo-American World* (Cambridge, 1994).

<sup>56</sup> Sons of Liberty to Wilkes, 6 June 1768, BL Add. MS 30870, fol. 45v; [Arthur Lee], *The Political Detection* [...] (1770), 19; see also [Lee], 76–77, 95–6; *The Papers of Benjamin Franklin*, ed. Leonard W. Labaree et al., 47 vols. to date (New Haven, 1959–), 17:17. On Lee and Burke, see Colin Bonwick, *English Radicals and the American Revolution* (Chapel Hill, 1977), 31.

<sup>57</sup> Whisperer, 24 March 1770; cf. Whisperer, 1 September 1770.

<sup>58</sup> R. C. Simmons and P. D. G. Thomas, *Proceedings and Debates of the British Parliaments Respecting North America*, 1754–1783, 6 vols. to date (Millwood, 1982–) (hereafter P&D), 2:168 (Thomas Molyneux, 7 February 1766); *The Justice and Necessity of Taxing the American Colonies* (London, 1766), 27.

<sup>59</sup> [William Knox], *The Claim of the Colonies to an Exemption from Internal Taxes* [...] (London, 1765), 8; Henry Goodricke, *Observations on Dr Price's Theory and Principles of Civil Liberty and Government* (York, 1776), 55–6. See also the contentious recent discussion of these issues in Eric Nelson, *The Royalist Revolution: Monarchy and the American Founding* (Cambridge, MA, 2014), 29–65.

<sup>60</sup> The Annual Register, or, A view of the history and politics of the year 1766 (London, 1767), 33.

itself early in 1766 both to the repeal of the Stamp Act and to Parliament's right to levy taxation on the colonies—as embodied in the Declaratory Act—the ministry was also anxious to conciliate Parliament, the king, and a restive public opinion. The colonial disturbances, it was claimed, had left the public "strongly impressed, with the fears of a rebellion on the continent of America."61 Such anxieties were eagerly stoked by the Grenvillite opposition, who insisted on describing recent events in America as "open rebellion" and associated the colonists' "doctrine of representation" with "the Parliament which destroyed Charles 1st and the whole constitution."<sup>62</sup> The latter suggestion appears, in turn, to have encouraged William Pitt to defend his assertion that "Taxation and representation have gone together" with defiant recourse to the memories of Hampden and Pym.<sup>63</sup> Burke's Present Discontents would later offer a tacit critique of such arguments in his observation, "When an arbitrary imposition is attempted upon the subject undoubtedly it will not bear on its fore-head the name of Ship-money."64 Certainly ministerial supporters, including Burke, studiously avoided such inflammatory associations during the debates on the Stamp Act. They were, however, increasingly hard to ignore and could indeed be turned to some account. One Rockinghamite pamphleteer urged caution in confronting the colonies on the grounds that "they are Englishmen, and many of them inherit from their Ancestors republican Principles, which they carried thither during the civil Wars."65 "It is not to be expected that the spawn of the old Cromwellians will submit without a blow," warned another; "they will still find Scripture to justify their Covenant; the sword of the Lord and of Gideon will be once more drawn; and all Israel will take to their Tents to oppose the Egyptian Task-Masters."<sup>66</sup> The tonal ambiguity of this remark is revealing. On the one hand, its exaggeratedly archaic scripturalism reads like a humorous attempt to undercut the alarmism with which the coercionist press invoked the "Fanaticism" of "Oliver's Time"; but it also seeks to exploit, for the Rockinghamite ends of conciliation, growing public anxiety at the atavistic zeal widely presumed to have motivated colonial resistance.67

The American crisis of the later 1760s thus fostered the revival of an anti-Puritan imaginary, which may have been as much a cause as a consequence of growing sympathy for the colonists on the part of the English dissenting community.<sup>68</sup> While the radical press defended the seventeenth-century wellsprings of Anglo-American

<sup>61</sup> "Pacificus," Gazetteer, 15 November 1765; Paul Langford, The First Rockingham Administration, 1765–1766 (Oxford, 1973), 130; Paul Langford, "The Rockingham Whigs and America, 1767–1773," in Statesmen, Scholars and Merchants: Essays in Eighteenth-Century History presented to Dame Lucy Sutherland, ed. Anne Whiteman et al. (Oxford, 1973), 135–52, at 142.

<sup>62</sup> First quoted phrase, *P&D*, 2:59 (Grenville), second and third quoted phrases, *P&D*, 2:140 (Wedderburn); Cooke to Pitt, 17 December 1765, in William Pitt, Earl of Chatham, *Correspondence*, ed. William Stanhope Taylor and John Henry Pringle, 4 vols. (London, 1838–40), 2:350; Shelburne to Pitt, 21 December 1765, in Taylor and Pringle, *Correspondence*, 2:354.

63 P&D, 2:158.

64 W&S, 2:257. On taxation and representation, see also A.xxvii.51, NRO.

<sup>65</sup> [Nicholas Ray], The Importance of the Colonies of North America [...] (London, 1766), 10.

- <sup>66</sup> Considerations on the American Stamp Act [...] (London, 1766), 33.
- <sup>67</sup> Public Advertiser, 27 December 1765.

<sup>68</sup> James Bradley, *Religion, Revolution and English Radicalism: Non-Conformity in Eighteenth-Century Politics and Society* (Cambridge, 1990), 58–59.

dissent as "the very life and soul of the republican part of our government," they were increasingly challenged by a caricature of the nonconformist character, at once transhistorical and transoceanic, as the epitome of lawless, leveling sedition.<sup>69</sup> This tendency was fueled by the subscription debates of the early 1770s, as religious controversy returned to the English political agenda. In February 1772, a group of latitudinarian churchmen petitioned Parliament to remove the requirement for Anglican ordinands to subscribe to the Thirty-Nine Articles. In resisting the proposed reform, Burke found himself "in opposition to the opinions of nearly all my own party"; he betrayed, nevertheless, some ambivalence regarding the grounds on which the measure should be rejected.<sup>70</sup> A succession of speakers attacked the petition in terms calculated to play on prevailing prejudices, including references to the "anarchy and confusion" of the last century and the specter of "fifth monarchy men, civil war, insurrections."71 The newspaper report of Burke's speech suggests that he used a similar historical analogy in response, albeit given a more Rockinghamite, anti-court inflection: granted the liberty of conscience requested by the petitioners, "Men, for the sake of peace and quiet, would be forced to throw themselves into the hands of some dictator, as they did at the Restoration into those of Charles the Second."72 Yet Burke's subsequent notes on the debate indicate a more anxious circumspection concerning the tendency of contemporary political argument. "I wish," he declared there, "that the dissensions & animosities, which had slept for a century, had not been just now most unseasonably revived. But if we must be driven, whether we will or not, to recollect these unhappy transactions, let our memory be compleat & equitable."73 It seems likely, as Paul Langford has argued, that these notes were intended for separate publication.<sup>74</sup> If so, Burke could have expected his readers to give his comments rather broader application. The Feathers Tavern petition coincided both with bills for the relief of Protestant dissent and with the ongoing controversy surrounding Thomas Nowell's recent 30 January sermon before the Commons, in which the preacher had likened the regicides of 1649 to those "men, who have artfully revived those disputes in the church, and clamors in the state, which once terminated in the ruin of these kingdoms."75 Such sentiments were echoed by several contemporary defenders of the ecclesiastical status quo, frequently with reference to America. As Burke himself noted, in the Lords debates on dissenting relief of 1772, the bishop of Bristol complained: "We know very well what an intolerant spirit possessed the Dissenters in the last century, while they had the power in their hands. We know it at this day, by their

<sup>70</sup> Burke to the Countess of Huntington, ante 6 February 1772, Correspondence, 2:299.

<sup>74</sup> W&S, 2:359.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> North Briton, no. 61, 13 August 1768; on the perceived anti-American public mood at this time, see Newcastle to Rockingham, 12 September 1768, BL Add. MS 32991A, fol. 85v.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Egerton MS 232, fol. 123, BL (Hans Stanley) and fol. 152 (Charles Jenkinson); cf. fol. 114 (Roger Newdigate) and fol. 170 (Lord North); *CPH*, 17:col. 274 (Lord North); Horace Walpole, *Last Journals*, 2 vols. (London, 1910), 1:10.

 $<sup>^{72}</sup>$  W&S, 2:364. This passage is not in Cavendish's notes of the debate, but cf. Egerton MS 232, fols. 175, 184, BL.

<sup>73</sup> A.xxxvi.23, NRO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Thomas Nowell, A Sermon Preached before the House of Commons [...] (London, 1772); CPH, 17: cols. 312–18.

opposition to the establishment of a Bishop in America."<sup>76</sup> Burke's attempts to combine support for religious toleration with a more conservative attachment to the Anglican establishment marked him out from those of his colleagues, such as the Duke of Richmond, who were convinced that the dissenters' "Religious Principles & our Political ones are so very similar, & most probably will make us generaly act together."<sup>77</sup> As Burke seems to have realized, however, by the mid-1770s, such a prospect carried with it a growing danger of association with both the American rebellion and its supposed harbingers among the Puritan revolutionaries of the previous century.<sup>78</sup>

Burke's great speeches on American conciliation of 1774-75 reflect that awareness, as well as his continued desire to combine an insistence on the "proper subordination of America" with his long-standing acknowledgment of the constitutional liberties claimed by the colonists.<sup>79</sup> Those speeches also suggest an attempt to neutralize the powerful seventeenth-century precedents that threatened to destabilize Rockinghamite policy on America. The latter possibility arose early in the debate on the tea duty of 19 April 1774. This first move for conciliation was immediately supported by Richard Pennant, who advanced the distinctly Chathamite argument that the tax removed from the colonists the "sacred" power of "levying their own money... it was similar to raising the ship money in King Charles's time."<sup>80</sup> Burke's own contribution to the debate engaged directly with Pennant's argument: he too invoked "the feelings of Mr. Hampden when called upon for the payment of twenty shillings" in vindication of the "feelings of the Colonies." Yet even as he did so, Burke tacitly undercut the deeper constitutional arguments about parliamentary representation popularly associated with the ship money case; the "principle" currently at issue, he insisted, in conformity with the Declaratory Act, was the "expediency" of raising a revenue, not the right of doing so.<sup>81</sup> Burke's climactic assertion that "subordination and liberty may be sufficiently reconciled" evidently required a strategic reframing of Whig historical shibboleths in an attempt to outmaneuver those more "vulgar & unphilosophic" appeals to popular opinion that he continued privately to associate with Chathamite rhetoric.<sup>82</sup>

By the time the *Speech on American Taxation* was published in early 1775, such circumspect treatments of the nation's revolutionary past were increasingly difficult to sustain.

<sup>76</sup> Thomas Newton, *Works* [...], 3 vols. (1782), 1:appendix 1; Burke to John Cruger, 30 June 1772, *Correspondence*, 2:310. See also Walpole, *Last Journals*, 1:91; *CPH*, 17:col. 269; Thomas Balguy, *A Charge Delivered to the Clergy of the Archdeaconry of Winchester* [...] (London, 1772), 14; James B. Bell, *A War of Religion: Dissenters, Anglicans, and the American Revolution* (Houndmills, 2008), 91–106.

<sup>77</sup> Richmond to Rockingham, 26 April 1772, R1/1403, WWM; but see also Ross J. S. Hoffman, *The Marquis: A Study of Lord Rockingham, 1730–1782* (New York, 1973), 272–3; Theophilus Lindsey to William Turner, 7 February 1772, in Theophilus Lindsey, *Letters*, ed. G. M. Ditchfield, 2 vols. (Woodbridge, 2007–2012), 1:125.

<sup>78</sup> Cf. G. M. Ditchfield, "The Subscription Issue in British Politics, 1772–79," *Parliamentary History* 7, no. 1 (May 1988): 45–80, at 65; Paul Langford, "Old Whigs, Old Tories, and the American Revolution," *Journal of Imperial and Commonwealth History* 8, no. 2 (1980): 106–30, at 125–26.

<sup>79</sup> Burke to the Committee of Correspondence of the General Assembly of New York, 6 April 1774, *Correspondence*, 2:529.

<sup>80</sup> P&D, 4:234; on the general context of this debate, see P. D. G. Thomas, *Tea Party to Independence: The Third Phase of the American Revolution*, 1773–1776 (Oxford, 1991.

<sup>81</sup> W&S, 2:417–18.

82 W&S, 2:460; BkP 6/55, WWM (cf. W&S, 2:451).

The friends of America were now confirmed in their recognition of a disturbing historical parallel between the present crisis and those of the seventeenth century, exacerbated by the Quebec Act and the apparent recrudescence of neo-Stuart popery and arbitrary government.<sup>83</sup> Burke's defense of parliamentary right was accordingly savaged by John Cartwright, who compared his arguments to the "impious dogma of Filmer . . . the champion of *illimitable sovereignty*." If the gathering conflict did indeed replay the "long afflicting civil war," Cartwright promised, it would bring forth its own "*Sydneys, Lockes* and *Miltons*."<sup>84</sup> Burke and his party emphatically did not number among them, despite their nominal adherence to what Fox termed the "true constitutional Whiggish principle of resistance."<sup>85</sup> But the Rockinghamite position was also deeply unpalatable to coercionists, anxious to discipline the colonial "fanatics" whose "blood-thirsty, and rebellious progenitors" were routinely traced back to 1649.<sup>86</sup>

Burke nevertheless remained highly active in attempts to concert popular "support without Doors" and was closely involved with the petitioning campaign against the American war in 1775.87 His 22 March speech on conciliation (published three months later) may be regarded as a further, desperate effort to halt the drift toward confrontation by appealing to both parliamentary and popular opinion. In this respect, it is significant that he now realized the necessity to address not just policy but also the degree to which the American crisis had become indissolubly bound up with rival historical perceptions of "the great contests for freedom in this country," including the seventeenth-century controversies over "the question of Taxing" and the portentous circumstances in which the Puritan colonists had first left England.<sup>88</sup> These considerations inform Burke's well-known and shrewdly ambivalent observation: "All protestantism, even the most cold and passive, is a sort of dissent. But the religion most prevalent in our Northern Colonies is a refinement on the principle of resistance; it is the dissidence of dissent; and the protestantism of the protestant religion."89 The "dissidence of dissent" plainly suggests Burke's long-standing sensitivity to the more rebarbative aspects of the Protestant temper. A similar concern is evident in his early collaborative work with William Burke, AnAccount of the European Settlements in America (1757), which stressed both the "high spirit of liberty" and the intolerant, persecutory inclinations of many early seventeenth-century colonists.<sup>90</sup> But the speech on conciliation also reflects the more urgent, tactical demands of political argument in the mid-1770s. If Burke's references

<sup>84</sup> John Cartwright, A Letter to Edmund Burke, Esq [...] (London, 1775), 13, 18–19.

<sup>85</sup> P&D, 5:438, quoted in Bourke, Empire and Revolution, 473; see also W&S, 3:273-74.

<sup>86</sup> John Shebbeare, An Answer to the Printed Speech of Edmund Burke, Esq. [...] (London, [1775]), 141; Solomon Lutnick, The American Revolution and the British Press, 1775–1783 (Columbia, 1967), 50–51.

<sup>87</sup> Burke to Rockingham, 22 August 1775, *Correspondence*, 3:192; James E. Bradley, *Popular Politics and the American Revolution in England: Petitions, the Crown, and Public Opinion* (Macon, 1986), 23.

<sup>88</sup> W&S, 3:120.

89 W&S, 3:121-22.

<sup>90</sup> [William and Edmund Burke], *An Account of the European Settlements in America* (1757), 2nd ed., 2 vols. (London, 1758), 2:139, 146–54, 161. By the mid-1770s, the *Account* was publicly attributed to the Burkes: see *London Chronicle*, 9–12 November 1776. On the Americans' dangerously "Enthusiastick minds," see also A.xxvii.86, NRO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> The Conduct of the Administration with Regard to the Colonies (London, [1775]), 35; The Pamphlet, entitled "Taxation no Tyranny," Candidly Considered [...] (London, [1775]), 73–74, 118–19; Crisis (20 May 1775, 10 June 1775, 2 September 1775).

to the Puritan settlement of the northern colonies make a tacit concession to coercionist prejudice, his allusion to the "principle of resistance" also parallels earlier Rockinghamite attempts to reappropriate the historical touchstones of revolution Whiggery.<sup>91</sup> The colonists left England, Burke wrote elsewhere, in possession of a "republican religion," the "most unmanageable part of an unmanageable people"; yet they could also be identified with that "Barbarous & Rustick [love] of Liberty" that had been refined and perfected by the Whig heirs of 1688.<sup>92</sup>

The rhetorical subtlety of Burke's performance did not sway the government's course. Indeed, once George III had declared the colonies to be in "open and avowed Rebellion," the opposition was ever more vulnerable to the simple charge of seditious disloyalty.<sup>93</sup> The minority were now routinely attacked as false patriots, venal and self-interested hypocrites.<sup>94</sup> Rockingham was a man of "disappointed ambition . . . pusillanimity and treachery"; invocations of 1688 and "justified resistance" were mere cant, "very different, surely, from what has caused the present unprovoked rebellion in America.<sup>95</sup> The more appropriate historical precedent for Whig opposition to the war was clear enough to many commentators: "To poison the minds and alienate the affections of the people has been their constant care; to propagate the republican doctrines of the last century their daily practice.<sup>96</sup> Yet if Burke's party thus found itself increasingly defined by its "blue and buff" support for republican rebels, they could not have foreseen the ways in which their association with colonial revolution, and its historical antecedents, would continue to color their reputation in domestic politics over the years that followed.

## ш

On 8 June 1780, Edward Gibbon reported the shattering of London's "public tranquillity" in the worst civil disorder of the century: "Forty thousand Puritans such as they might be in the time of Cromwell have started out of their graves, the tumult has been dreadful."<sup>97</sup> The outburst of confessional violence that marked the Gordon riots struck many contemporary observers in similar terms, and has indeed been claimed as a remote source for the anti-Puritan rhetoric of Burke's *Reflections*.<sup>98</sup> But while the riots undoubtedly provided him with a visceral (and personally hazardous) reminder

<sup>95</sup> London Chronicle, 5–7 September 1776; Morning Chronicle, 13 August 1776; Morning Post, 5 February 1776.

<sup>96</sup> Morning Post, 21 September 1778; see also William Markham, A Sermon Preached before the Incorporated Society for the Propagation of the Gospel in Foreign Parts [...] (London, 1777), xxii.

<sup>97</sup> Gibbon to Dorothea Gibbon, in *The Letters of Edmund Gibbon*, ed. J. E. Norton, 3 vols (London, 1956), 2:243.

<sup>98</sup> Ian McCalman, "Mad Lord George and Madame La Motte: Riot and Sexuality in the Genesis of Burke's *Reflections on the Revolution in France*," *Journal of British Studies* 35, no. 3 (July 1996): 343–67;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> Cf. Josiah Tucker, *A Letter to Edmund Burke, Esq.* [...], 2nd ed. (London, 1775), which engages at some length Burke's claims regarding the "first Emigrants to *North America*" (10).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> BkP 27/229, WWM.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> By the King, A Proclamation, for Suppressing Rebellion and Sedition [...] (London, 1775).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> Gazetteer, 19 October 1775; Morning Chronicle, 3 January 1776; [Israel Mauduit], Considerations on the American War [...] (London, 1776), 35; The Delusive and Dangerous Principles of the Minority [...] (London, 1778); Account of the Views and Principles of [...] the Rockingham Party (London, 1782), 51–52; Lock, Burke, 1:496.

of the destructive energies of Protestant enthusiasm, the larger political context of this period is also crucially important for our understanding of Burke's subsequent counterrevolutionary stance.<sup>99</sup> As Nicholas Rogers has shown, the Catholic Relief Act of 1778, which precipitated the riots, was closely bound up with the politics of the American war.<sup>100</sup> Popular opposition to the government was already conditioned by the Quebec Act to regard the government's measures with suspicion. This may well explain the otherwise paradoxical fact that opposition politicians including prominent Rockinghamites who had supported Catholic relief-were cheered by rioters as they entered Parliament, a circumstance that was not lost on hostile government pamphleteers.<sup>101</sup> Contemporaries soon realized that the backlash against the riots might offer "strength to administration, which few other events could at that time have produced."<sup>102</sup> They came at the end of a concerted extra-parliamentary campaign for parliamentary reform, which, like the political crisis of the late 1760s, the Rockinghamites had attempted to turn to their own purposes.<sup>103</sup> Opponents of the reformist Association movement argued that the "republican doctrines, which have been disseminated for some time," risked a "reiteration of the scenes of Charles the First"; but the parliamentary opposition were also seemingly willing—as they had been in 1770—to magnify the threat of popular resistance for tactical ends.<sup>104</sup> Thus, while the eccentric figure of George Gordon may have been the most recognizable "modern Puritan" of this period, his activities also provided a focus for that broader preoccupation with the legacy of the civil wars that, as discussed above, had been gathering momentum since the 1760s.<sup>105</sup> The American conflict had tarnished Burke's party by association with lawless rebellion; it also introduced a dangerously polarizing idiom into domestic politics that, together with the volatile state of Ireland and popular reformist agitation in England, raised widespread fears of civil conflict in the first months of 1780.<sup>106</sup>

<sup>101</sup> St James's Chronicle, 1–3 June 1780; London Evening Post, 1–3 June 1780; Fanaticism and Treason, 2nd ed. (London, 1780), 11; Rogers, "The Gordon Riots," 29; see also London Courant, 15 June 1780.

<sup>102</sup> The Annual Register, or, A view of the history and politics of the year 1781 (London, 1782), 137; cf. Nathaniel Wraxhall, Historical Memoirs of My Own Time, ed. Richard Askham (London, 1904), 211.

<sup>103</sup> Correspondence, 4:162–63, 177, 183–85, 192–93, 196–97, 207–8, 210, 218–19, 226–29; Rocking-ham to Stephen Croft, 12 December 1779, 18 May 1780, R1/1869, 1896, WWM.

<sup>104</sup> Essay on Constitutional Liberty [. . .] (London, 1780), 12; see also Unity and Public Spirit [. . .] (London, 1780); Gazetteer, 25 December 1779, 5 January 1780; London Chronicle, 27 January 1780; CPH, 20:col. 1173 (George Montagu, fourth duke of Manchester, 1 December 1779); "Cleon," Morning Post, 10 March 1780; Walpole, Last Journals, 2:275; Herbert Butterfield, George III, Lord North and the People, 1779–80 (London, 1949), 265.

<sup>105</sup> "William Vincent" [Thomas Holcroft], A Plain and Succinct Narrative of the Late Riots and Disturbances, 2nd ed. (London, 1780), 11.

see also Steven K. White, Edmund Burke: Modernity, Politics, and Aesthetics (Thousand Oaks, 1994), 14-15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> Lock, Burke, 1:467–69.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> Nicholas Rogers, "The Gordon Riots and the Politics of War," in *The Gordon Riots: Politics, Culture and Insurrection in Late Eighteenth-Century Britain*, ed. Ian Haywood and John Seed (Cambridge, 2012), 21–45.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> For warnings of civil war in this period, see, for example, *Gazetteer*, 25 November 1779; *General Advertiser*, 18 January 1780; Gibbon to J. B. Holroyd, 7 February 1780, in Gibbon, *Letters*, 2:236, (to J. B. Holroyd, 7 February 1780); *London Courant and Westminster Chronicle*, 9 March 1780; *General Evening Post*, 18–21 March 1780.

#### 482 CONNELL

Those anxieties quickly receded in the wake of the riots, while military success in America further strengthened the government's hand. Yet within two years, the colonies were as good as lost, and Lord North had finally persuaded the king to accept his resignation. North's departure in March 1782 presaged the short-lived second Rockingham administration, dedicated to the long-meditated task of uprooting the court's corrupt influence. Its achievements in this respect were, however, destined to be overshadowed by a constitutional crisis that would have profoundly detrimental consequences for Burke and his party. The Fox-North coalition, formed after Rockingham's death, quickly attracted hostile commentary for its political opportunism, a criticism compounded by the storm over the East India Bill. The bill's critics charged that it represented an illegitimate aggrandizement of parliamentary power at the expense of the crown; Fox's supporters, in turn, were outraged by the king's seemingly unconstitutional attempts to thwart the passage of the legislation. The consequent disintegration of the coalition led to the disastrous 1784 election and the consolidation of the Pitt administration, which would retain power for the remainder of Burke's life.

These circumstances were accompanied by a further, and highly damaging, exercise in historical parallelism, for the controversy surrounding the East India Bill provided an opportunity to revive and refocus the now familiar association of the Rockingham party with the fomenters of civil war. The Earl of Abingdon opened the Lords debate on the bill in dramatic fashion, with the repeated accusation that Fox and his supporters were moved by "ambition no less violent than that which filled the mind of Cromwell, and brought the head of Charles I. to the block."<sup>107</sup> The charge was egregiously hyperbolic, to be sure, but the comparison was immediately adopted by journalists, pamphleteers, and, indeed, the counsel for the East India Company. It was thus ominously significant that Abingdon went on to cite Burke's Present Discontents as the "creed" of the "Oligarchical Junto" behind the legislation.<sup>108</sup> As the prime movers of the East India Bill within the coalition, the Rockingham-Fox connection was consistently depicted in the months that followed as a band of "Usurpers and Tyrants," anxious to pull down the throne under speciously libertarian pretenses and betraying motives worryingly redolent of the 1640s.<sup>109</sup> A large part of the appeal of such language lay in its relation to the popular political discourse of the previous decade. Wilkesite radicalism and the existential struggle for the North Atlantic empire had reactivated and intensified memories of civil war, Puritan rebellion, and Stuart tyranny; now that the Foxites found themselves in power, they appeared intent on replaying the subsequent descent of parliamentarian resistance into Cromwellian despotism.

Of course, the stakes were much lower, as almost all the participants appear to have recognized—including Fox, who warned the Commons rather lamely in December

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> CPH, 24:cols.137, 139, 142.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> Public Advertiser, 24 January, 2 February 1784; *The Speech of Mr. Hardinge* [...] (London, 1784), 81–82. George Hardinge's speech to the Lords was delivered the day after Abingdon's; its peroration on Cromwell was published in the *Gazetteer*, 1 January 1784.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> A Letter to a Country Gentleman (London, 1784), 32; see also CPH, 24:cols. 261, 359, 594, 608, 732; [George Rous], A Candid Investigation of the Present Prevailing Topic [. . .] (London, 1784), 7; [William Meredith], Political Letters [. . .] (London, 1785), 53–59; James Boswell, A Letter to the People of Scotland [. . .] (London, 1784), 22–29.

1783 that a dissolution "must produce every calamity of a civil war, short of blood."<sup>110</sup> This, however, did not make the historical analogy any less compelling -or entertaining-for the public. Febrile warnings of revolution and earnest constitutional argument were thus combined with the playfully self-conscious, and often highly ironic, deployment of Cromwellian tropes. James Sayers's print The Mirror of Patriotism, which appeared in January 1784 (figure 4), exemplifies the increasingly satirical treatment of Fox as an incongruous, latter-day Lord Protector. Sayers emphasizes Fox's vanity, hinting at his frequently declared identification with seventeenth-century resistance to Stuart tyranny; but the print remains shrewdly reticent as to whether he should be regarded as the comical victim of self-deluded hubris or as a more sinister, Machiavellian manipulator of his public image. The Mirror of Patriotism was soon joined by further visual and printed satires in the same vein, stimulated by the general election campaign of the spring and Fox's closely fought contest in Westminster.<sup>111</sup> The borough's electors were treated to a seemingly endless stream of satire and polemic depicting Fox as a "second Cromwell," a usurping, hypocritical tyrant striving "to set himself up above the laws of his country."<sup>112</sup> Even his manifest inadequacy as a model of Puritan moral rectitude provided grist for Fox's enemies: despite their superficial differences, it seemed, "Cromwell's Saints" were guided by the same subversive ends as "F-x's Sinners."113 The preponderance of such attacks in Westminster—a notoriously open constituency—suggests their potential appeal to a wide spectrum of opinion. Supporters of the old war ministry would recall the coercionist disparagement of Rockinghamite "rebels" in league with the revived spirit of Puritan resistance in the colonies. But many radicals and dissenters, too, were ready to see the parallels between Foxite oligarchy and the Cromwellian betrayal of the good old cause.<sup>114</sup> Not only had Fox, the self-styled "man of the people," entered office with the detested Lord North, but his reformist credentials were under serious challenge from the younger Pitt. Fox and his supporters were adamant that they were witnessing a revival of Stuart prerogative.<sup>115</sup> Yet the Whig leader's attempts to seize control of government patronage were also suggestive of the truth, hard learned by the English people in the 1650s, that "in Republican Governments, the people are necessarily betrayed by those in whom they trust."116

The 1784 general election was a shattering experience for Burke, reinforcing both his growing distrust of popular politics and his reservations concerning Fox's more

<sup>110</sup> CPH, 24: col. 236; cf. Fitzwilliam to Ossory, 15 December 1783, in Fox, *Memorials and Correspondence*, 2:220–21.

<sup>111</sup> See BM Sat. 6379, 6410; Stephens and George, Catalogue, 6:15.

<sup>112</sup> The Book of the Wars of Westminster (London, 1784), 22; History of the Westminster Election [. . .] (London, 1784), 96 (see also 80, 98, 231, 269, 440, 444, 451); Public Advertiser, 22 March and 22 April 1784; Whitehall Evening Post, 13–15, 17–20 April 1784; Morning Post, 26 April 1784, 7, 11 June 1784, 18 September 1784; for the Foxite response, see The Book of the Wars of Westminster, 355; for similar attitudes elsewhere in the country, see E. A. Smith, Whig Principles and Party Politics: Earl Fitzwilliam and the Whig Party, 1748–1833 (Manchester, 1975), 81.

<sup>113</sup> Five Minutes Advice to the People (London, 1784), 10.

<sup>114</sup> Paul Kelly, "Radicalism and Public Opinion in the General Election of 1784," *Bulletin of the Institute of Historical Research* 45, no. 111 (May 1972): 72–88.

<sup>115</sup> *CPH*, 24:cols. 281, 293; *Popular Topics* [...] (London, 1784), 2–3; *Three Letters to the People of Great Britain* [...] (London, 1785), 12–17.

<sup>116</sup> William Pulteney, *The Effects to be Expected from the East India Bill* [...], 2nd ed. (London, 1783), 37; cf. [George Rous], *The Claim of the House of Commons* (London, 1784), 6.



Figure 4—James Sayers, The Mirror of Patriotism (London, 20 January 1784), BM Sat. 6380.

opportunistic appeals to extra-parliamentary sentiment. "The people did not like our work," he bitterly reflected in its aftermath, "and they joined with the Court to pull it down."<sup>117</sup> The Whig opposition was left in a troubling predicament. Opponents of the war with America, including Burke, had previously warned that the North ministry, "having plunged us in all the evils attending a civil war, will endeavour, as a *coup de grace*, to shelter themselves under the cover of arbitrary power";<sup>118</sup> now "the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> Burke to William Baker, 22 June 1784, Correspondence, 5: 154.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> London Courant and Westminster Chronicle, 16 August 1780.

people" had been persuaded to identify the spirit of usurpation with their natural representatives, the party of Rockingham and Fox.<sup>119</sup> Constitutional liberties, Burke concluded, were in as dire a state as during the Tory reaction "at the End of the reign of Charles the second."<sup>120</sup> This made it all the more frustrating that, much like his father, Pitt also seemed intent on wresting the sacred mantle of revolution principles from Burke's party, first in relation to the constitutional conflict of 1783–84, but then again during the Regency Crisis of 1788–89.<sup>121</sup>

This latter episode is usually represented as the nadir of Burke's public reputation, during which he apparently succumbed to an emotional extravagance verging on the pathological. Yet the extremes of his rhetoric in the Regency debates may be explained in part as a calculated response to the dizzying ideological reversals that had accompanied the decline in his party's reputation. With George III in a state of mental incapacity, the Foxites pushed hard for the immediate and unqualified recognition of the Prince of Wales as regent. They did so, however, in a manner that allowed Pitt to present himself, once again, as the guardian of the mixed constitution bequeathed by the revolution of 1688–89. Parliamentary limitations on the regency, Pitt insisted, found their precedent in the Convention of 1688; Fox was cynically reverting to the Torvism of his ancestors by insisting on the indefeasible right of the Prince of Wales.<sup>122</sup> Burke's response was, firstly, to differentiate 1788 from events of a century before by insisting on the "necessity" of the glorious revolution, "above precedent & above Law"—a position that he would develop at greater length in the Reflections.<sup>123</sup> He went on, however, to argue that Pitt's proposal to subject the regent's powers to parliamentary limitation threatened to subvert the constitution.<sup>124</sup> This attack on the principle of hereditary monarchy recalled "all the long train of evils attendant upon the distractions of ill-guided and unprincipled Republicks." Having discarded their own "Toryism," the ministers had become "fifth Monarchy-men, and the wildest of Republicans."125 A month later, Burke complained that the Commons would not sit on 30 January, the anniversary of the regicide, which he pointedly described as the "most fit for taking that step, which was to annihilate the constitution, and to change the form of our government."<sup>126</sup> When viewed within the larger polemical context traced above, Burke's language on these occasions betrays not simply emotional intemperance but a calculated attempt to appropriate and redirect the rhetoric of his party's opponents: just as the Foxites had been repeatedly identified with Puritan rebellion by their enemies, so Burke attempted to deflect such accusations back upon Pitt. The press responded with the familiar insinuation that the Foxites were in pursuit of the crown, and that Burke—in his own, unfortunate phrase-would welcome the spectacle of George III "hurled . . . from his

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> BkP 6/119, WWM; A.xxvii.92, NRO; Wraxall, Historical Memoirs, 289.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> Burke to Henry Homer, November 1786, *Correspondence*, 5:295.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> CPH, 24:cols. 710–11 (1 March 1784); John Cannon, The Fox-North Coalition: Crisis of the Constitution, 1782–4 (Cambridge, 1969), 199.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> An Impartial Report of all the Proceedings in Parliament [...] (London, 1789), 55-56.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> BkP 15/7, WWM; John W. Derry, *The Regency Crisis and the Whigs*, 1788–9 (Cambridge, 1963), 158–63.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup> Impartial Report, 337.

<sup>125</sup> W&S, 4:250, 252n.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> CPH, 27:col. 1117; cf. BM Sat. 7499.

#### 486 CONNELL

Throne."<sup>127</sup> Such attacks were, it should by now be clear, continuous with his party's long-standing pejorative identification with the spirit of regicidal usurpation. Those associations would, however, soon find a new and culminating focus in the looming controversy over revolutionary France.

### IV

The immediate catalyst for the composition of the Reflections on the Revolution in France, in the form in which we know it, may be dated with some precision to a dinner conversation near the end of January 1790. As Burke later recalled, a dissenting friend took the opportunity to complain that the majority of his coreligionists "never could be reconciled to us, or confide in us, or hear of our being possessed of the Government of the Country, as long as we were led by Fox." Burke later claimed to have engaged in a strenuous defense of his colleague, "as I thought the Duties of Friendship, and a matter that touched the publick Interest, required." That night he read Price's Discourse on the Love of our Country for the first time, in which he discovered both "seditious principles" and "personal invective against Mr Fox."128 It seems to have been this experience that persuaded him to undertake a published response to Price, which grew, over the next few months, into the opening section of the Reflections. In fact, Burke's attitude toward Fox was at this point considerably more ambivalent than his retrospective comments suggest, and in the course of 1790 their political differences moved decisively into the open.<sup>129</sup> As has long been recognized, Burke wrote the *Reflections* in "the service of party": it was an attempt at once to detach Fox from more radical influences, to rebuke his party's leadership for their neglect and indifference, and to reaffirm Burke's own vision of true Whig principles in response to the French Revolution and its dissenting supporters.<sup>130</sup> These motives shaped both the rhetorical strategy of Burke's attack on Price and its relation to the complex political meanings assumed by the nation's revolutionary past over the preceding two decades.

The publication of Price's *Discourse* at the end of 1789 coincided with a revived campaign for repeal of the Test Acts, in which the principles of the Glorious Revolution were repeatedly invoked by dissenting activists in defense of the "general spirit of toleration."<sup>131</sup> A widespread Anglican backlash quickly followed, insistently

<sup>127</sup> W&S, 4:271 (italics removed); see also W&S, 4:253; William Dent, *Revolutionists*, 30 October 1788, reprinted in Hudson, *Edmund Burke*, 119; John Barrell, *Imagining the King's Death: Figurative Treason, Fantasies of Regicide*, 1793–1796 (Oxford, 2000), 87–100.

<sup>128</sup> Burke to William Weddell, 31 January 1792, Correspondence, 7:56; for Price's allusion to Fox's immorality, see Price, A Discourse on the Love of our Country, 42–43.

<sup>129</sup> B. W. Hill, "Fox and Burke: The Whig Party and the Question of Principles, 1784–1789," *English Historical Review* 89, no. 350 (January 1974): 1–24.

<sup>130</sup> Burke to Lord Fitzwilliam, 5 June 1791, *Correspondence*, 6:272; see also Burke to Charles-Alexandre de Calonne, 25 October 1790, *Correspondence*, 6:161; A. Goodwin, "The Political Genesis of Edmund Burke's *Reflections on the Revolution in France*," *Bulletin of the John Rylands Library* 50, no. 2 (1968): 336–64; L. G. Mitchell, *Charles James Fox and the Disintegration of the Whig Party*, *1782–1794* (Oxford, 1971), 155–59.

<sup>131</sup> William Wood, *Two Sermons, preached at Mill-Hill Chapel, in Leeds* [...] (Leeds, 1788), 62; see also Andrew Kippis, *A Sermon Preached at the Old Jewry* [...] (London, 1788); William Enfield, *A Sermon on the Centennial Commemoration of the Revolution* [...] (London, 1788), 18; Richard Burgess Barlow,

recalling the public to the memory of an earlier Stuart revolution, that "Grand Rebellion" in which the nation was plunged into the "unrelenting fury" of civil war and "the constitution totally subverted by a daring usurper."<sup>132</sup> In March 1790, Burke broke decisively with his party over the issue of dissenting relief, announcing his changed opinions on the basis of "information lately received."<sup>133</sup> He had already declared his opposition to the French Revolution, and it was at this point, too, that he undertook a "substantial draft" of his response to Price.<sup>134</sup> The nature of that response, when published in the Reflections in November, bore a distinct resemblance to the anti-dissenting campaign of early 1790. Burke's identification of Price's sermon with the "rapture of 1648" was clearly anticipated in contemporary Anglican polemic, and there is strong evidence that Burke drew directly upon the pamphlet literature of this period, including A Look to the Last Century, which not only provided a documentary source for Burke's criticisms of Price but also offered a sustained comparison between the ambitions of contemporary dissent and the "anarchy and confusion" of the 1640s, "a period when hypocrisy and pretended reformation overturned the constitution and enslaved the nation."135

Such associations must have contributed a great deal to the sense of outraged betrayal on the part of Burke's dissenting and reformist Whig readers. The *Reflections* was not, however, as his critics charged, an act of unprincipled apostasy; it is generally agreed that Burke recognized in Price and his allies an ideological extremism far removed from the pragmatic moderation of old dissent.<sup>136</sup> Nevertheless, the rhetorical character of Burke's attack seems to demand additional explanation. His religious sensibilities—broadly tolerant and "latitudinarian" in character—certainly do not suggest an immediate affinity with the reflex anti-Puritanism of high-flying ecclesiastical controversialists. Burke (like his readers) was also surely aware that the historical prejudices exploited by the anti-dissenting campaign of 1790 owed a great deal to the coercionist arguments of the American war. According to their critics, the dissenters' support for colonial rebellion vindicated their identification with the "turbulent republicans" of the previous century, in much the same way in which the Rocking-hamites' disloyalty had been condemned after 1776.<sup>137</sup>

This latter consideration assumed particular significance since the dissenting cause—and Price's "noble sentiments"—were prominently supported in Parliament by Fox and a number of his allies. The Whig leader attended dissenters' meetings, spoke in favor of the repeal motions of 1787 and 1789, and sponsored that of

Citizenship and Conscience: A Study in the Theory and Practice of Religious Toleration during the Eighteenth Century (Philadelphia, 1962), 241–42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup> Observations on the Conduct of the Protestant Dissenters (London, 1790), 18; Essay on the Origin, Character and Views of the Protestant Dissenters (Oxford, 1790), v; A Letter to the Parliament of Great-Britain [...] (London, 1790), 11. See also A Collection of the Resolutions Passed at the Meetings of the Clergy of the Church of England [...] (London, 1790), 7, 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>133</sup> W&S, 4:306.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>134</sup> Bourke, Empire and Revolution, 681; W&S, 4:281-305. Reflections was advertised in mid-February.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup> Burke, *Reflections*, [98]; *A Look to the Last Century* [...] (London, 1790), 120, 85; see also [Edward Sayer], *Observations on Doctor Price's Revolution Sermon* [...] (London, 1790), 16; D. O. Thomas, "Edmund Burke and the Reverend Dissenting Gentlemen," *Notes and Queries*, n.s. 29, no. 3 (June 1982): 202–4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> Bourke, Empire and Revolution, 679–88.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> [Samuel Horsley], A Review of the Case of the Protestant Dissenters [...] (London, 1790), 44.

March 1790.<sup>138</sup> It was thus entirely predictable that James Sayers's satirical print of February 1790, Repeal of the Test Acts, should have portrayed Fox attending raptly to a dissenting pulpit occupied by Priestley, Price, and Theophilus Lindsey (fig. 5). Nor was it surprising that the details of the print should have included depictions of a puritan soldier, allusions to the Stuart regicide, and a portrait of Oliver Cromwell.<sup>139</sup> Sayers clearly recognized the potential for reviving the historical associations that had done so much damage to the Foxites' reputation in recent years. Fox acknowledged as much himself in the parliamentary debate on dissenting relief of 2 March 1790. After confessing his differences from Burke, he went on to note that "the tongue of slander might possibly represent him as another Oliver Cromwell attacking the church; he had been compared to that usurper on a former occasion as attacking the Crown, even by the very men whose cause he was now pleading."140 Burke could at least concur with Fox on this last point, although he drew an opposite lesson. Responding to a request for support from a Bristol dissenter in 1789, Burke reflected reproachfully on the "great Change" that had taken place in 1784, when the dissenters "held me out to publick Odium, as one of a gang of Rebels and Regicides, which had conspired at one blow to subvert the Monarchy... and totally to destroy this Constitution."<sup>141</sup> In identifying Price with Hugh Peters, "the mad chaplain of Cromwel" (as Hume had described him), Burke drew knowingly on the kinds of historical prejudice that had swelled the war effort against America and had been repeatedly directed at his own party ever since.<sup>142</sup> But he did so in order to dissociate that party and its principles from their long-standing and destructive link to the "Rebels and Regicides" of the previous century. By condemning Price as a Puritan fanatic, he signaled alarm at the increasingly radicalized language of natural rights associated with rational dissent; yet he was also using a form of attack that was calculated to make it as uncomfortable as possible for Fox to maintain his support for the French Revolution and its dissenting allies.

In this respect, of course, Burke failed. Fox continued to regard events in France as the first step toward a reformed constitutional monarchy. He was also apparently unembarrassed by the *Reflections*' hostile allusions to the civil wars and Stuart regicide and, indeed, tacitly answered them in the debate on the Quebec Bill of May 1791. In respect of "original rights," Fox insisted in response to Burke's speech, the legitimacy of "the resistance of the parliament to Charles 1st, and the resistance of 1688," stood or fell together (the king's trial and execution was a different, and rather more delicate, matter).<sup>143</sup> Fox had some justification for regarding this position as an issue of party orthodoxy, and it is certainly true that Burke never publicly contradicted the conventional Whig approbation of parliamentary resistance in the early 1640s.<sup>144</sup>

<sup>138</sup> *CPH*, 28:col. 401; G. M. Ditchfield, "The Parliamentary Struggle over the Repeal of the Test and Corporation Acts, 1787–1790," *English Historical Review* 89, no. 352 (July 1974): 551–77.

<sup>139</sup> Stephens and George, *Catalogue*, 6:660–63.

<sup>140</sup> *CPH*, 28:cols. 402–3. The previous year, in the aftermath of the regency crisis, Fox's conduct had been compared to the regicidal treachery of Hugh Peters: *Royal Reflections* (London, 1789), 28. For dissenting hostility to Fox in 1788, see Lindsey to William Tayleur, 19 November 1788, Lindsey, *Letters*, 2:561.

<sup>141</sup> Burke to Richard Bright, 8, 9 May 1789, *Correspondence*, 5:470. Burke's complaint finds support in Lindsey to William Tayleur, 3 April 1784, Lindsey, *Letters*, 1:418.

<sup>142</sup> Hume, *History of England*, 7:111; Burke, *Reflections*, [97].

143 CPH, 29:col. 392.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup> Cf. Clark, introduction to Burke, Reflections, 74.



Figure 5—James Sayers, *The Repeal of the Test Act: A Vision* (London, 16 February 1790), BM Sat. 7628: An attack on "Fanatics, Hypocrites, Dissenters." Fox is seated beneath the pulpit on the far left; a portrait of Cromwell occupies a corresponding position on the right of the scene. At the feet of the seated Cromwellian soldier, grasping his sabre, is a book entitled "Killing no Murder a Sermon for the 30th of January." The text below is adapted from Samuel Butler (attrib.), "The Character of a Fanatic," a work of seventeenth-century anti-Puritanism.

#### 490 CONNELL

Yet Burke's attitude in the *Reflections* to the religious and political crisis of the midseventeenth century was clearly rather more complex than this, and closely informed by the vicissitudes of his party's reputation over the previous decades. At important moments during these years, such as the Middlesex Election and the eve of the American Revolution, Burke had conjured the events of the 1640s in a contrivedly ambivalent manner, in order both to exploit the popular anti-Stuart idiom of opposition politics and to warn of the potent energies of political and religious liberty *in extremis*. His party's growing identification with American rebellion and anti-monarchical conspiracy made such a position increasingly vulnerable and, I have suggested, provided a crucial impetus to his efforts in the *Reflections* to dissociate the principles of 1688 from the "revolution which happened in England about forty years before."<sup>145</sup>

But what part does the memory of the civil wars—and their prominent role within later eighteenth-century politics—play in Burke's analysis of the French Revolution itself? He certainly intimates in the *Reflections* and elsewhere that both the *philosophes* and their English admirers are broadly analogous to seventeenth-century enthusiasts in their fanatical "spirit of proselytism."<sup>146</sup> Yet when Burke embarks on a more sustained and explicit comparison between the first Stuart revolution and that of 1789, he offers a strikingly different analysis, which nevertheless continues to bear closely on the growing divisions within the Whig party. Having recounted the many "undisguised calamities" afflicting France—the subversion of royal authority, constitutional confusion, and economic crisis- Burke confidently asserts that "the cause of all was plain from the beginning."147 It lies, he suggests, in the social composition of the revolutionary government. The elected deputies of the Third Estate consisted largely of unlearned provincial lawyers of a quarrelsome and litigious character. Along with the "mere country curates"<sup>148</sup> comprising the clerical estate, such men were bound to fall victim to manipulation by self-interested members of the nobility, who were happy to betray the interest of their class in the pursuit of individual power. It is in the context of this point—on the political virtues of aristocratic solidarity—that Burke makes his famous claim: "To be attached to the subdivision, to love the little platoon we belong to in society, is the first principle (the germ as it were) of public affections."149 And it is here, too, that Burke engages in the *Reflections*' most complex and extended treatment of the seventeenth-century civil wars.

Burke proceeds to exemplify the betrayal of local attachments, or "the little platoon," with reference to "the time of our civil troubles in England," and the behavior of turncoat nobility such as the Earl of Holland, "men who helped to subvert that throne to which they owed, some of them, their existence, others all that power which they employed to ruin their benefactor."<sup>150</sup> Like the *Reflections*' other references to the mid-seventeenth century, this passage also offers a discreet but pointed commentary on Whig party politics. It does so on the basis of Burke's observation, in connection with Holland's reputation, that "Turbulent, discontented men

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>145</sup> Burke, *Reflections*, [21].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>146</sup> Burke, *Reflections*, [165]. This was probably an interpolation by Burke's son Richard, but for comparable remarks see *W&S*, 4:460; *W&S*, 9:278–9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>147</sup> Burke, *Reflections*, [54], [58].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>148</sup> Burke, *Reflections*, [67].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>149</sup> Burke, Reflections, [68].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>150</sup> Burke, Reflections, [69].

of quality, in proportion as they are puffed up with personal pride and arrogance, generally despise their own order."<sup>151</sup> Burke's modern editor is correct to identify in these words a thinly veiled criticism of reformist Whig noblemen such as Richmond, Lauderdale, and Bedford. But the allusion invites sharpest application to Fox, who was well on his way to assuming leadership of this group.<sup>152</sup> As Bulstrode Whitelocke had observed in his Memorials of the civil war period (in a passage reproduced in Rapin's History of England), Holland, although a "very great friend to the old Puritans," was nevertheless executed after a vote by the Long Parliament. His fate, Whitelocke concluded, "may be a caution to us against the affectation of popularity."<sup>153</sup> Hume's verdict was just as cuttingly apposite to Fox's reputation after the coalition of 1782: "His ingratitude to the King, and his frequent changing of sides, were regarded as great stains on his memory.<sup>2154</sup> The implication for the Foxites is clear: if they choose to abandon the traditional principles and loyalties of their party, they will not be remembered alongside aristocratic patriots such as Russell and Sidney but will be associated rather with the perfidious and power-hungry opportunists of both 1640s England and contemporary France. Burke's celebrated remarks on the "little platoon" evidently bear a nearer connection than is often realized to that idealized self-image of the old Rockingham party as a "snug chaste corps" of aristocratic virtue.155

This context both determines and complicates the next turn taken by Burke's argument, for he goes on to invoke the memory of Oliver Cromwell, the historical figure whose pejorative association with Fox-as the type of a false patriot and usurperhad been firmly established in public consciousness since the early 1780s. Cromwell and his fellow "disturbers," Burke argues, "were not so much like men usurping power, as asserting their natural place in society. Their rising was to illuminate and beautify the world. Their conquest over their competitors was by outshining them. The hand that, like a destroying angel, smote the country, communicated to it the force and energy under which it suffered. I do not say (God forbid) I do not say, that the virtues of such men were to be taken as a balance to their crimes; but they were some corrective to their effects."156 Much might be said about the suppressed awareness in this passage of the terrible violence visited upon Burke's own homeland by the Cromwellian army, which he would dismiss in 1792 as "the mercenary soldiery of a Regicide Usurper."<sup>157</sup> But there is also a deeper irony in the contrast effected here between Cromwell and Holland, Burke's surrogate for apostate radical Whiggery. On the one hand, the ambivalent portrait of the Puritan general negotiates, and seeks partly to defuse, the pejorative Oliverian associations of the Whig opposition since the early 1780s. But conversely, Burke also implies, if the Whig elite betray their own "natural place in society" at the head of an aristocratic party, they will not even deserve the reputation of Cromwell and his fellows, who "aimed at the rule, not at the destruction of their country."<sup>158</sup>

<sup>153</sup> [Bulstrode Whitelocke], *Memorials of the English Affairs* [...] (London, 1682), 379; Paul Rapin de Thoyras, *The History of England*, trans. Nicholas Tindal, 15 vols. (London, 1725–1731), 13:97.

<sup>156</sup> Burke, *Reflections*, [70–71].

<sup>157</sup> W&S, 9:654.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>151</sup> Burke, *Reflections*, [68].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>152</sup> Burke, *Reflections*, 202n193.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>154</sup> Hume, *History*, 7:152.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>155</sup> W. Burke to Portland, 22 Sept 1779, PwF 2162, Nottingham University Library.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>158</sup> Burke, *Reflections*, [70].

#### 492 CONNELL

Burke's treatment of Cromwell culminates in a comparison between his character and that of French statesmen (both Protestant and Catholic) of the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries. Although this was a period of "civil confusions," France had nevertheless-like England-managed to recover from prolonged internal conflict: "Why? Because, among all their massacres, they had not slain the *mind* in their country. A conscious dignity, a noble pride, a generous sense of glory and emulation, was not extinguished. On the contrary, it was kindled and inflamed. The organs also of the state, however shattered, existed. All the prizes of honor, all the rewards, all the distinctions, remained."159 This passage clarifies why, for all his reservations, it remained vitally important for Burke to deny the comparability of the 1640s and contemporary France. Cromwell's qualified virtues-which Burke would return to elsewhere—speak to a much larger set of values and institutions.<sup>160</sup> Honor, distinction, the "sense of glory and emulation": these are recognizably the fruits of that "mixed system of opinion and sentiment" traced elsewhere in the Reflections back to the spirit of chivalry underlying modern European civilization.<sup>161</sup> On this basis were grounded the distinction of ranks, and the rights of property. Both were imperiled in France, yet they had apparently retained their force in England through the long struggles against Stuart oppression, in both the 1640s and 1680s. The execration of the Foxite party as "rebels and regicides" may have forced Burke to adopt the rhetorical posture of the party's enemies in an attempt to win his colleagues back from the lure of Jacobinism. Yet he could not, finally, identify the first Stuart revolution with the epochal rupture augured in France. Instead, rather than seeking to justify that earlier revolution in the constitutionalist idiom of resistance, Burke attempted in the *Reflections* to accommodate it to the more circumspect terms of a conjectural or "philosophical" account of European civilization premised on the history of manners and sentiment.<sup>162</sup> That account has often been regarded as the intellectual heart of the Burke's counterrevolutionary argument; it remains, however, in subtle tension with a more localized concern to vindicate the principles of his party, and his consequent attempts to exploit the anti-Puritan prejudices that had done so much to shape its reputation.

## V

Perhaps predictably, the complexities of Burke's attitude to the civil wars and interregnum were largely ignored by the *Reflections'* early readers. The most sophisticated reply to the book from a reformist Whig perspective, James Mackintosh's *Vindiciae Gallicae*, responded to his treatment of Price by offering a relatively conventional defense of Charles I's trial, qualified with reference to the evils of "fanaticism" and "military usurpation." Burke was not just assumed to have held opposing sentiments

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>159</sup> Burke, *Reflections*, [71].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>160</sup> Letter to a Member of the National Assembly (1791), W&S, 8: 302, 321; Remarks on the Policy of the Allies (1793), W&S, 8:793.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>161</sup> Burke, *Reflections*, [113]; cf. A.xxvii.75, NRO; J. T. Boulton, "The *Reflections*: Burke's Preliminary Draft and Methods of Composition," *Durham University Journal* 45, no. 3 (June 1953): 114–19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>162</sup> J. G. A. Pocock, "The Political Economy of Burke's Analysis of the French Revolution," *Historical Journal* 25, no. 2 (June 1982): 331–49; Bourke, *Empire and Revolution*, 700–708.

to these; Mackintosh insinuated, through an extended parallel between Burke and Judge Jeffries, that his animus against Price betrayed the same ideological prejudices that had motivated the execution of Algernon Sidney.<sup>163</sup> According to another hostile reader, Burke simply "knows no distinction between . . . a Jack Cade and a Hampden, a Peters and a Price."<sup>164</sup> Yet Burke himself remained rather more discriminating in his attitudes to the Whig canon of seventeenth-century patriots. As late as 1792, he was prepared to concede the Foxites' identification with "Hampden, Hyde, and other reformers of those days," albeit to warn that "the beginners of any. . . reformation never saw it ended."<sup>165</sup> Even as Burke's reference to Clarendon's early opinions offers a knowing subversion of conventional Whig hagiography (and the fickleness of a "reformist" reputation), he also nods here to the conventional distinction between legitimate parliamentary resistance and the licentious rebellion into which it degenerated, now implicitly associated with the threat of Jacobin ideology.

This was some distance from other, less considered manifestations of counterrevolutionary opinion, which were given additional strength by the execution of Louis XVI the following year. The mid-seventeenth century became, for many of Burke's keenest admirers, an unrelievedly "black and horrible period," wholly unqualified by any lingering Whiggish equivocations.<sup>166</sup> By September 1793, Burke himself was privately expressing his solidarity with French emigrés with reference to royalist martyrs of the 1640s, while his ambivalent feelings about Pitt would later suggest a comparison with the flawed but heroic character of Charles I.<sup>167</sup> It is remarkable, however, that such parallels did not become a prominent feature of his post-regicidal publications. Burke continued to stress the novelty of the French Revolution, "this new and unheard of power," and its fundamental divergence from English historical precedent.<sup>168</sup> It was, he alleged in 1795, the English Jacobins who "have never failed to run a parallel between our late civil war and this war with the Jacobins of France."169 There was some justification for such a claim: the behavior of European powers during the 1650s was a recognized precedent for making peace with a regicidal regime, while the increasingly repressive inclinations of Pitt's government provoked widespread Foxite and radical invocations of Stuart tyranny and the right of resistance.<sup>170</sup> Burke would have been justified in concluding that attempts to

<sup>163</sup> James Mackintosh, Vindiciae Gallicae [...], 3rd ed. (London, 1791), 324-28.

<sup>165</sup> Speech on parliamentary reform, 30 April 1792, *W&S*, 4:482; cf. the report of Burke's speech in the *Gazetteer*, 1 May 1792, noted in *W&S*, 4:482n2. For an earlier unpublished defense, during the American Revolutionary War, of Russell, Sidney, and the right of resistance, see A.xxvii.93, NRO.

<sup>166</sup> John Bowles, *Reflections at the Conclusion of the War* (London, 1800), 16; see also John Bowles, *Farther Reflections* [...] (London, 1795), 31–34; Edmund Malone to William Windham, 18, 29 November 1795, BL Add. MS 37854, fols. 135r–v, 139v–140v; [John Reeves], *Thoughts on English Government* [...] (London, 1795), 31–37; [John Ireland], *Vindicia Regia* [...] (London, 1797), 68–78.

<sup>167</sup> Burke to Sir Gilbert Elliot, 22 September 1793, *Correspondence*, 7:432; Burke to Lord Fitzwilliam, 13 March 1795, *Correspondence*, 8:190; see also Burke to Walker King, post 30 November 1795, *Correspondence*, 8:353. There is a (perhaps deliberate) irony here, for, as James Sack has shown, equivocal views of Charles I were shared by Pittites in the early 1790s. James J. Sack, *From Jacobite to Conservative: Reaction and Orthodoxy in Britain, c. 1760–1832* (Cambridge, 1993), 86.

<sup>168</sup> W&S, 9:265, 110.

169 W&S, 9:106.

<sup>170</sup> CPH, 30:cols. 442, 1078; Extermination, or an Appeal to the People of England [...] (London, [1793]); Thomas Erskine, A View of the Causes and Consequences of the Present War [...] (London,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>164</sup> [William Belsham], Historic Memoir on the French Revolution [...] (London, 1791), 79.

guard against the French threat by raising the ghost of the civil wars risked domesticating Jacobin philosophy and imparting to the "growing spirit of innovation" a spuriously Whiggish patina.<sup>171</sup>

His caution was increasingly typical of many on the conservative wing of Burke's party. As Francis Jeffrey lamented in 1808, it was for some years "thought as well to say nothing in favor of Hampden, or Russel, or Sydney, for fear it might give spirits to Robespierre, Danton, or Marat."172 The revolution controversy clearly also involved, beyond its more immediate objects, a further recalibration of inherited attitudes to the 1640s and 1650s—a process with which Burke has often been closely identified. Indeed, if in many respects his legacy proved resistant to straightforward ideological appropriation, the anti-Puritanism of the Reflections has continued to suggest a degree of congruity with a renascent early nineteenth-century "Toryism," an impression no doubt compounded by similar inclinations among his more prominent followers.<sup>173</sup> Such superficial affinities, it has been suggested here, only obscure the deep roots of Burke's counterrevolutionary rhetoric in the political contests of the previous decades. During the turbulent period stretching from the Wilkes affair to the Regency crisis, the first Stuart revolution acquired a range of controversial new interpretations and applications, in ways that placed growing pressure on the ideological identity of Burke's party and its more exclusive ancestral identification with the principles of 1688. The complex, ambivalent character of his response to that "revolution which happened in England about forty years before" may legitimately be regarded as a testament to the depth and sophistication of Burke's historical imagination. But it was also determined by the contingencies of partisan polemic and his long-standing sensitivity to the more localized and opportunistic uses of the nation's seventeenth-century past within the popular political discourse of a later revolutionary age.

<sup>1797), 52–53;</sup> *CPH*, 31:cols. 491–93; John Baxter, *Resistance to Oppression* [...] (London, [1795]); James Epstein, *Radical Expression: Political Language, Ritual and Symbol in England*, 1790–1850 (Oxford, 1994), 24–26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>171</sup> BkP 21/1, WWM.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>172</sup> [Francis Jeffrey], "Fox's History of James II," Edinburgh Review 12 (July 1808): 271–306, at 278.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>173</sup> Lang, Victorians and the Stuart Heritage, 38–39; Sack, Jacobite to Conservative, 94–95; cf. James Sack, "The Memory of Burke and the Memory of Pitt: English Conservatism Confronts Its Past, 1806–1829," Historical Journal 30, no. 3 (September 1987): 623–40; Jones, Edmund Burke, 34–55.